HOW RUSSIA'S WAR AGAINST UKRAINE WILL AFFECT ABKHAZIA AND THE TSKHINVALI REGION

BADRI BELKANIA

EXPERT OPINION





NDELL เว่าวัลตาวิจาก เล็ดวิจิวิลิกแว้ ๆว เว่าสัตวิวิสิกแว้ วัลตาวิสิกแว้ง วิจาริวิลิเ ซิทโรก FOUNDATION GEORGIAN FOUNDATION FOR STRATEGIC AND INTERNATIONAL STUDIES

EXPERT OPINION

BADRI BELKANIA

HOW RUSSIA'S WAR AGAINST UKRAINE WILL AFFECT ABKHAZIA AND THE TSKHINVALI REGION



2022



The publication is made possible with the support of the US Embassy in Georgia. The views expressed in the publication are the sole responsibility of the author and do not in any way represent the views of the Embassy.

Technical Editor: Artem Melik-Nubarov

All rights reserved and belong to Georgian Foundation for Strategic and International Studies. No part of this publication may be reproduced in any form, including electronic and mechanical, without the prior written permission of the publisher. The opinions and conclusions expressed are those of the author/s and do not necessarily reflect the views of the Georgian Foundation for Strategic and International Studies.

Copyright © 2022 Georgian Foundation for Strategic and International Studies

ISSN 1512-4835 ISBN

Introduction

On February 21, 2022, Russian President, Vladimir Putin, signed the document recognizing independence of the so-called Donetsk and Luhansk People's Republics (Lenta, 2022) which was officially supported by the de facto leaders of Abkhazia and the Tskhinvali region. The de facto leadership of the Tskhinvali region, which recognized the DNR and LNR back in 2014, hailed President Putin's decision of February 21 as an «expected, reasonable and justified» step (RIA Novosti, 2022). Russia's move was also lauded by the de facto President of Abkhazia, Aslan Bzhania, who said the decision was «fair, geopolitically adequate» and in line with modern challenges and threats (TASS, 2022). In a few days, the de facto leader of Abkhazia signed the document recognizing independence of the so-called Donetsk and Luhansk People's Republics (Ekho Kavkaza, 2022).

The recognition of Donetsk and Luhansk is in itself a remarkable geopolitical step on the part of Russia which also brings significant changes in terms of Abkhazia and the Tskhinvali region. However, within days of its recognition, it became clear that Moscow needed the move as a launch pad for war in Ukraine. Consequently, the recognition of the de facto republics was accompanied by a Russian military aggression in Ukraine which, from the prospective of Sukhumi and Tskhinvali, changes even more than just the recognition of the Donbas region. As the domestic and foreign policy characteristics of Sukhumi and Tskhinvali differ, both will be discussed separately in this article.

Abkhazia

So-called parliamentary elections were held in Abkhazia on March 12 (Apsnypress, 2022) but the pre-election fever in the region was overshadowed by the war in Ukraine. As Abkhaz political commentators wrote a few days before the elections (Chania, 2022), the people of Abkhazia were so involved in the news about Russia's war against Ukraine that local elections now «concerned only candidates and their entourages.» The Abkhaz segment of international social networks actively discusses the war against Ukraine (Sharia, 2022) while politicians, analysts and civil society activists often comment on it.

In the absence of objective sociological polls, it is difficult to comment with any certainty on Sukhumi's support of the Russian military intervention

in Ukraine; however, it is clear that attitudes are not uniform. Politically, the unrecognized Republic of Abkhazia is forced to support Moscow as its only solid partner in the international arena. In this sense, Sukhumi has no other choice - the options are limited. This political support for Russia is also backed by the political elites - a position that is difficult to defend from a moral point of view is often justified by the fact that a Ukrainian unofficial detachment fought on the Georgian side during the Abkhazian war (Abkhazskoe Narodnoe Dvizhenie, 2022). Authorities also organized a pro-Russian rally in Sukhumi on March 11 where the de facto leader of the region, Aslan Bzhania, delivered a speech in support of the Kremlin (Apsny Today, 2022).

However, the Russian invasion of Ukraine also has critics within the population and politically active people who often refrain from expressing this opinion due to political pressure. One of the rare exceptions is an Abkhaz historian, Yuri Anchabadze, who has openly expressed a negative position on Russia's «military special operation» in Ukraine and who has called the Kremlin's war «devastating and destructive» (Anchabadze, 2022). Anchabadze also called upon the Abkhaz side not to equate the cases of Abkhazia and Donbas as the struggle for the independence of these two regions has a completely different history.

Thus, in Sukhumi, there are different views about the Russian invasion of Ukraine but one thing is clear for the de facto republic - the war will inevitably affect the future of Abkhazia. The region is directly linked to the socio-economic and political events in the Russian Federation and the dramatic change there will inevitably yield visible consequences. One such direct negative impact is the rapidly rising prices for fuel in recent weeks and part of Abkhazian society connects this to the current events in Russia (Gogoryan, 2022). The increase in fuel prices even caused a small rally in the center of Sukhumi (Sputnik Abkhazia, 2022). However, it is clear that the price of fuel is only one small issue that to which the de facto government of Abkhazia will have to respond.

First of all, Russia's recognition of the de facto republics of Donetsk and Luhansk in the context of international politics deserves special attention. Even though a few days after the de facto leader of occupied Abkhazia also signed a document recognizing the regions and endorsed Moscow's decision, it is questionable whether this fact contributes to Sukhumi's foreign policy of acquiring international recognition. It is often said in

Abkhazia that the historical development of the Abkhaz nation and the struggle for independence differ from all other cases and should be considered as a separate event in the international arena. This view is affirmed in Sukhumi even when external actors compare the cases of Abkhazia and the Tskhinvali region. From the declaration of independence to the present day, the case of the Abkhaz nation in the foreign arena is seen by the de facto government as a small, repressed nation's struggle for self-determination and independence while its recognition by Russia in 2008 is perceived as the restoration of historical justice (Bagapsh, 2008).

In this sense, the efforts of the de facto government of Abkhazia have always been aimed at presenting the case of Abkhazia independently in international politics and not through the prism of Russian foreign policy interests. This is an aspect where the foreign policy of Abkhazia has suffered a significant blow by Russia's recognition of the so-called Donetsk and Luhansk regions. Their recognition and the immediate incursion into Ukraine made it clear to the international community, including many of Russia's partner countries, that the Kremlin's series of recognition of the de facto republics across the post-Soviet space has been entirely an instrument of Moscow's foreign policy and had nothing to do with protecting the Abkhaz or any other independence-seeking nations.

Due to the support for the territorial integrity of Georgia on the part of the international community, especially that of the West, most of the attempts of the de facto government of Abkhazia to acquire focus in the international arena have failed to yield tangible results. In this regard, Russia's foreign policy of recognizing Abkhazia and the Tskhinvali region was largely unsuccessful, something which was eventually replaced by Russia's emphasis on a policy of a greater integration of the regions into the Russian space. The document on the «harmonization» of legislation signed with Sukhumi in 2020 was an indication of this policy shift (Kvakhadze, 2021). Given the fact that attracting international attention to Abkhazia and convincing UN member states has already proven to be an arduous mission, Russia's recognition of the Donbas regions makes it even more difficult. Moscow's military aggression in Ukraine, condemned by the entire international community with a few exceptions, has completely incorporated the issue of Abkhazia's independence into the prism of Russia's aggressive foreign policy. There is a growing sense in the international arena that the independence of Abkhazia and the Tskhinvali region is simply a part of the paradigm of Russia's international interests and most likely it will be even more difficult for the de facto Abkhaz authorities to alter this deeply entrenched notion.

The next important issue is Russia's international image - both political and reputational. There has always been a negative perception of Russia's aggressive foreign policy in the West, including towards Georgia, although Russian military aggression in Ukraine has finally cemented this attitude. According to the British Prime Minister, Boris Johnson, the West's inappropriate response to the actions in Georgia in 2008 and then in Ukraine in 2014 led to greater violence from Russia (Agenda, 2022). The increase in such statements in the light of the current events in Ukraine is a sign that the still skeptical parties in the West have clearly seen Russia's real strategic plans as well as the scale of aggression with which Ukraine and Georgia had to cope. Moreover, no war has ever been so well documented in the history as Russia's invasion of Ukraine. Social networks are full of photos, videos, audio recordings and countless pieces of evidence of Russian military aggression and crime. Anyone can see this material with the naked eye anywhere in the world which irrevocably taints Russia's reputation, not only in the eyes of politicians, analysts and journalists but also in the opinions of ordinary people.

In such a reality, Russia's reputational and political damage has a direct dual impact on Abkhazia as well. First, the de facto government of Abkhazia, in the absence of any other alternative, has to fully support Moscow whose political and reputational image in the international arena has been significantly shaken. Russia's discretization and international isolation also directly impacts Abkhazia's reputation as its partner. This isolation will also apply to those Abkhazians for whom the already limited opportunities to travel to other countries beyond Russia (especially in Europe) will be further reduced. There are educational programs through which Abkhaz students study abroad (Kanashvili, 2022), although the prospects for Abkhaz students in this domain are also expected to decrease against the backdrop of the Russian isolation. Secondly, despite the power of Russian propaganda in the region, the people of Abkhazia, who actively use the Internet and social networks, are well aware of the Kremlin's aggressive actions in Ukraine. It is too early to say how much Russia's image will deteriorate in the eyes of the people (also due to the lack of relevant studies, it will be difficult to determine this with any high degree of certainty in the future as well) but Moscow's inhumane aggression will inevitably have some impact on Abkhaz society's perceptions.

The next issue, which probably concerns Abkhazia the most, is the sanctions imposed on Russia and the dire economic situation that these sanctions will inevitably produce. According to *The Economist*, the scale of the sanctions imposed on Russia has never before been seen by the world (2022). The removal of Russia from the world financial system, its complete economic isolation, the mass exodus of private businesses from the Russian market, the devaluation of the ruble and many other economic problems that plagued Moscow after the invasion of Ukraine will continue to deteriorate the Russian economy in the estimation of the majority of economists (Kakulia, 2022). This means that Russia is facing a rather severe economic crisis which will directly affect Abkhazia as it is largely dependent on Russian financial assistance.

Russia has already voiced specific messages in this regard - on March 10, Russian Deputy Minister of the Economy, Dmitry Volvach, who was visiting Sukhumi, told the Russian news broadcaster TASS that Abkhazia and the Tskhinvali region should be less dependent on Moscow's funding (TASS, 2022). Volvach announced that financial assistance from Russia will be significantly reduced in the coming years and the regions should start attracting investments themselves. It is also a kind of pressure from Russia to force Sukhumi to make the necessary legislative changes for Russian investors - including permits to buy real estate by foreigners, the privatization of energy resources, dual citizenship and other fundamental issues that Abkhaz society opposes (Civil Georgia, 2021).

Local economists have already called upon the government to take economic measures appropriate to the new reality (Aristava, 2022). Russia is running the Investment Program for the Socio-Economic Development of Abkhazia which is of particular importance for Abkhazia's infrastructure development and business support. Russia is also helping Abkhazia to fill its budget and pay salaries and pensions. In this situation, it becomes unclear whether Russia will have the ability or political will to provide the same amount of assistance to Sukhumi as it did before the war in Ukraine. It is likely that Russia had decided to reduce aid in this area even before the war against Ukraine - and the war reinforces this decision.

From an economic point of view, tourism is an important component for Abkhazia - this sector also relies mainly on Russian tourists (Ministry of Economy of Abkhazia, 2020). It is obvious that Russia's invasion of Ukraine and the impending economic crisis that awaits Moscow will have an

impact in this domain as well. However, it is difficult to predict whether this impact will be negative or positive for Abkhazia in the case of tourism - both options have arguments in favor. The downside, in general, is the deteriorating economic situation of Russian citizens which will reduce their financial capacity and, therefore, opportunities to spend their vacations abroad - mainly middle and lower-class Russians travel to Abkhazia and their financial situation will be affected the most by the economic crisis.

However, on a more positive note for the Abkhaz tourism segment, the restrictions on Russians moving abroad (including Europe) may outweigh this negative factor. The sanctions imposed on air travel and visas for Russians conversely may increase the flow of Russian tourists to Abkhazia and those who have previously preferred to travel elsewhere may also arrive in the region. This view is supported by the fact that after blocking Mastercard and Visa cards for Russian banks (Reuters, 2022), a large number of Russian tourists will be forced to travel to places where Russian Mup Cards operate - Abkhazia is one such region. Consequently, some travel companies in Abkhazia expect an increase in tourist flows from Russia during the summer season (Sputnik Abkhazia, 2022b). Which factor will prevail - the complicated economic situation in Russia or the possible growing influx of Russian tourists - can only be assessed in the fall.

Finally, in the wake of the Russian intervention in Ukraine, the de facto leader of the region, Aslan Bzhania, ordered the «military readiness» of Abkhaz troops (Sputnik Abkhazia, 2022c). The official reason for this was to «avoid provocations by Georgia.» Georgian Foreign Minister, Davit Zalkaliani, responded to the decision by saying that the Abkhaz and the Ossetians were «in no danger» from Tbilisi and Tbilisi does not intend to use force to resolve the conflicts (Radio Tavisupleba, 2022). Despite Tbilisi's position, there is some fear in Abkhazia that Georgia may use force to restore its territorial integrity amid weakening Russian military and international positions (Sharia, 2022). How much this fear will increase depends more on Russia's military success or failure in Ukraine than on Tbilisi's statements (about which there is little trust in Sukhumi).

The weakening of the sense of security is also conditioned by the reports Russia's possible decision to engage the armed forces and volunteers of Abkhazia and the Tskhinvali region in the war in Ukraine (Kvakhadze, 2022). Russian President, Vladimir Putin, has already agreed to involve fighters from the Middle East in the ongoing hostilities (RIA Novosti, 2022b).

This decision clearly shows that Russia's military campaign in Ukraine is not going according to plan. There are already reports that the process of sending troops from Abkhazia and Tskhinvali to Ukraine has begun; however, the exact number is unknown. The region's de facto Defense Minister, Vladimir Anua, also affirmed the fact that the so-called Abkhaz Armed Forces will assist Russia in Ukraine. A similar statement was made by Anatoly Bibilov, the de facto leader of the Tskhinvali region (Regnum, 2022).

If the Russian intervention in Ukraine ends in failure, it will further worsen the sense of security in Abkhazia since Moscow's support, Russian military units stationed in Abkhazia and the Russian military potential in general is perceived as the main guarantor of the «sovereignty» of the de facto republic. The consequences of the ongoing war in Ukraine and the corresponding geopolitical changes will inevitably affect the Georgian-Abkhazian dialogue as the parties will have to speak from significantly altered starting positions. It will be possible to discuss this topic more thoroughly after the end of the war.

Tskhinvali Region

The previously stated discussion and the factors identified in the case of Abkhazia also partially apply to Tskhinvali, although the ongoing war in Ukraine will have an impact on the region to a lesser degree. First of all, this is due to the main difference between Sukhumi and Tskhinvali - the de facto republic of Abkhazia desires independence while Tskhinvali has officially stated that it wants to join Russia. The region's de facto President, Anatoly Bibilov, has made it clear that the ruling party's goal is to «unite the Ossetian people» as the «main national idea" (Sputnik Ossetia, 2019).

In this sense, the geopolitical shifts that will result from the ongoing war in Ukraine will affect the occupied Tskhinvali region more economically than politically. The de facto government of the Tskhinvali region has no ambition to convince the world of the need to recognize its independence and its main aim is direct integration into the Russian space. Tskhinvali has far fewer resources than Abkhazia for conducting foreign policy and the international recognition of the region is largely based on the 2008 Russia-Georgia war and not on the «struggle for the independence» of the Ossetian people. Consequently, from a political and foreign policy point of

view, neither the positive nor the negative outcome of the war will make any particular difference for Tskhinvali - in both cases, Tskhinvali 's vector and goal will remain unchanged.

Since Tskhinvali is even more economically dependent on Russia than Sukhumi, the war in Ukraine will affect this domain of the region the most. Sanctions related to the Russian aggression and the economic recession forecast by experts (Sonin, 2022) will directly affect the economic situation in the Tskhinvali region. As noted above, Russian Deputy Minister of the Economy, Dmitry Volvach, said on March 10 that the economic dependence of Abkhazia and Tskhinvali on Russia's financial subsidies should be reduced. In this regard, he even named specific percentages which indicates that there is a direct plan in Russia to reduce financial assistance to the regions. If earlier this plan could have been adjusted, the war in Ukraine and the related sanctions have increased the chances of its realization.

Tskhinvali's GDP is estimated at RUB 6.1 billion (USD 51.6 million) while Russia's financial assistance is equivalent to RUB 7.2 billion (USD 60.7 million) (Civil Georgia, 2022). The fact that Russia's financial assistance exceeds the region's GDP is a good indication of the importance of Moscow's subsidies. Unlike Abkhazia, Tskhinvali has neither the ability to diversify its economy nor does it have such a direct source of income as tourism. Therefore, it is expected that the socio-economic situation in the Tskhinvali region will significantly deteriorate with the Russian economic recession and reduced aid. The deterioration of the economic situation may lead to further internal political shifts and changes in the already tense political situation (OC Media, 2020), although the emergence of a force in Tskhinvali that will drastically alter the foreign policy vector is remote.

One of the important issues related to the relations between occupied Tskhinvali and Donbas is the illegal banking activities between the regions (Gukemukhovi, 2019). The de facto government of Tskhinvali recognized the Donetsk and Luhansk People's Republics in 2014 and established economic ties with them. Through the recognition of the regions by Tskhinvali, an offshore was created with which Russia finances the Donbas region and annexed Crimea while Donbas itself sells minerals to Europe and Turkey. This is an additional income for Tskhinvali which receives funds through banking transactions without any direct intervention in the process. Vladislav Surkov, a former adviser to the Russian president who actively oversaw the affairs of Abkhazia and the Tskhinvali region, said in

2018 that «South Ossetia's recognition of Donetsk and Luhansk is vital for the regions continuously under the blockade by Ukraine» (TASS, 2018).

The development of the war will show the extent of the impact the current events in Ukraine will have on Donbas and the Tskhinvali region. As long as Russia controls the Donbas region, nothing threatens financial activities between Donbas and Tskhinvali. However, the deterioration of Russia's political, economic and military positions may also lead to negative shifts in this domain. First of all, it will precipitate the reduction of banking transactions, directly affecting the Tskhinvali region, while more dramatic developments for Russia will stop this banking activity altogether. Consequently, the fate of this particular source of income for Tskhinvali will be directly linked to the final outcome of Russia's war against Ukraine.

Primary Conclusions

- Russia's military aggression in Ukraine and the related sanctions will
 mostly affect Abkhazia and the Tskhinvali economically. Both regions,
 as they depend on Russia, should anticipate a sharp deterioration in
 the socio-economic situation.
- Russia's military failure in Ukraine directly affects the perception of security in both regions. Sukhumi and Tskhinvali consider Russia as the main guarantor of "sovereignty" and the weakening of Moscow will directly affect them. The expectations of danger in the populations of both regions will further rise if Russia continues calling in local military forces in the war with Ukraine.
- The recognition of the so-called Donetsk and Luhansk People's Republics by Russia negatively affects the chances of the international recognition of Abkhazia and the Tskhinvali region. This action by Moscow and the subsequent military intervention reinforced the feeling in the international community that the unrecognized regions were part of Russia's aggressive foreign policy towards its neighbors and should not be considered as independent events.
- The collapse of the Kremlin's international image and the restrictions imposed on Russia will directly affect Abkhazia and the Tskhinvali region as its partners. These restrictions, including on movement, will further isolate the de facto republics whose main window to the outside world was through Russia.

- Russia's well-documented inhumane crimes against the civilian population of Ukraine, which violates the internationally recognized norms of war, are expected to lead to a deterioration of Russia's image in the regions. It will be difficult to substantiate this assumption with sociological research, although external observation on social networks already allows us to detect a certain trend.
- A drastic change of the foreign policy vector is unlikely in the political classes of Abkhazia and the Tskhinvali region which are forced to support Russia in all possible situations. However, Russia's military aggression will dramatically change the world's geopolitical situation which will have a direct impact on Abkhazia and the Tskhinvali region. If Russia succeeds in Ukraine, their positions will be strengthened, including in the dialogue with Tbilisi, while the opposite may occur in case of failure.

Bibliography

- Abkhazskoe Narodnoe Dvizhenie. 2022. "ЗАЯВЛЕНИЕ АБХАЗСКОГО НАРОДНОГО ДВИЖЕНИЯ." Abkhazinform. February 24. Accessed February 28, 2022. http://www.abkhazinform.com/item/14917-zayavlenie-abkhazskogo-narodnogo-dvizheniya.
- Agenda. 2022. "UK PM: We were warned with what Russia did in Georgia in 2008, Ukraine in 2014." March 8. Accessed March 13, 2022. https://agenda.ge/en/news/2022/582.
- Anchabadze, Yuri. 2022. "Можно ли выступать за мир, аплодируя войне?" Ekho Kavkaza. February 25. Accessed March 10, 2022. https://www.ekhokavkaza.com/a/31723719.html.
- 4. Apsny Today. 2022. "ВЫСТУПЛЕНИЕ ПРЕЗИДЕНТА РЕСПУБЛИКИ АБХАЗИЯ АСЛАНА БЖАНИЯ НА АКЦИИ В ПОДДЕРЖКУ РОССИЙСКОЙ ФЕДЕРАЦИИ." March 11. Accessed March 13, 2022. https://www.facebook.com/apsny.today/posts/1566410830391765.
- 5. Apsnypress. 2022. "51,2 % COCTABUЛA ЯВКА ИЗБИРАТЕЛЕЙ НА ПАРЛАМЕНТСКИХ ВЫБОРАХ 12 MAPTA." March 12. Accessed March 13, 2022. https://apsnypress.info/ru/item/7064-51-2-sostavila-yavka-izbiratelej-na-parlamentskikh-vyborakh-12-marta.
- 6. Aristava, Akhra. 2022. "Ахра Аристава: Последние мировые события диктуют принятие в Абхазии срочных экономических мер." March 3. Accessed March 9, 2022. https://www.ekhokavkaza.com/a/31734789.html.
- 7. Bagapsh, Sergey. 2008. «Сергей Багапш: признание Россией независимости Абхазии никому не угрожает.» *Kavkazskiy Uzel*. August 27. Accessed March 2, 2022. https://www.kavkaz-uzel.eu/articles/140941/.
- 8. Chania, Izida. 2022. «Чужих войн больше не бывает.» Ekho Kavkaza. February 28. Accessed March 6, 2022. https://www.ekhokavkaza.com/a/31728432.html.
- 9. Civil Georgia. 2021. "Moscow Wins from the New Socio-Economic Deal with Sokhumi." April 26. Accessed March 3, 2022. https://civil.ge/archives/409826.
- 10. Civil Georgia. 2022. "Moscow Says Abkhazia, S. Ossetia Shall be Less Dependent on Russia." March 10. Accessed March 11, 2022. https://civil.ge/archives/478378.
- 11. Economist. 2022. "Western sanctions on Russia are like none the world has seen." March 5. Accessed March 8, 2022. https://www.economist.com/briefing/2022/03/05/western-sanctions-on-russia-are-like-none-the-world-has-seen.
- 12. Ekho Kavkaza. 2022. "Абхазский президент подписал указы о признании независимости ЛНР и ДНР." February 26. Accessed March 3, 2022. https://www.ekhokavkaza.com/a/31723778.html.
- 13. Gogoryan, Anaid. 2022. "У нас бизнес слился с властью.» *Ekho Kavkaza*. March 8. Accessed March 13, 2022. https://www.ekhokavkaza.com/a/31743138.html.
- 14. Gukemukhovi, Murat. 2019. "Political Crisis of Tskhinvali." December 24. Accessed March 3, 2022. https://netgazeti.ge/news/416541/.

- 15. Kakulia, Merab, interview by Imedi TV. 2022. *Professor, Former Vice President of the National Bank Merab Kakulia guest on the "Morning Show"* (March 5).
- Kanashvili, Giorgi. 2022. "Where Abkhaz Students (Can't) Study?" February 18. Accessed March 10, 2022. https://civil.ge/archives/473741.
- 17. Kvakhadze, Aleksandre. 2021. "Harmonization of Russian and Abkhazian Legislation and its Importance for Abkhazian Society." *Rondeli Security Review.*
- 18. Kvakhadze, Aleksandre. 2022. *The Caucasus can no longer be what it was before the war.* March 9. Accessed March 11, 2022. https://batumelebi.netgazeti.ge/news/395575/.
- 19. Lenta. 2022. "Россия признала независимость ДНР и ЛНР." February 22. Accessed March 3, 2022. https://lenta.ru/brief/2022/02/22/west_reacts/.
- 20. Ministry of Economy of Abkhazia. 2020. "Макроэкономический анализ и прогнозирование." http://mineconom-ra.org/ru/deyatelnost/makroekonomiches-kiy-analiz-i-prognozirovanie/.
- 21. OC Media. 2020. "Crisis deepens in South Ossetia as MPs threaten to shut down parliament." September 1. Accessed March 2, 2022. https://oc-media.org/crisis-deepens-in-south-ossetia-as-mps-threaten-to-shut-down-parliament/.
- RadioTavisupleba.2022. "ZalkalianitoSokhumiandTskhinvali:Nooneisthreatenedbyus."
 March 1. Accessed March 11, 2022. https://www.radiotavisupleba.ge/a/31728932.html.
- 23. Regnum. 2022. "Абхазия окажет России военную помощь." March 27. Accessed March 28, 2022. https://regnum.ru/news/3546034.html
- 24. Reuters. 2022. "Visa, Mastercard suspend operations in Russia over Ukraine invasion." March 6. Accessed March 9, 2022. https://www.reuters.com/business/finance/visa-suspends-operations-russia-over-ukraine-invasion-2022-03-05/.
- 25. RIA Novosti. 2022. "В Южной Осетии назвали оправданным признание Россией ЛНР и ДНР." February 22. Accessed March 6, 2022. https://ria.ru/20220221/tskhinval-1774195128.html.
- 26. RIA Novosti. 2022. "Путин согласился с предложением привлечь добровольцев на Украину." March 11. Accessed March 15, 2022. https://ria.ru/20220311/putin-1777617355.html.
- 27. Sharia, Vitaliy. 2022. "Как события на Украине могут повлиять на грузино-абхазское урегулирование?" March 4. Accessed March 11, 2022. https://www.ekhokavkaza.com/a/31736674.html.
- 28. Sonin, Konstantin, Interview by Popular Politics. 2022. Константин Сонин: «Экономика разрушена. Люди будут хуже жить.»
- 29. Sputnik Abkhazia. 2022. «В Сухуме недовольные ростом цен на топливо вышли на стихийную акцию.» *Sputnik Abkhazia*. March 6. Accessed March 9, 2022. https://www.smi.today/ru_smi/2113163-v-sukhume-nedovolnye-rostom.html.
- 30. Sputnik Abkhazia. 2022. "Туроператоры прогнозируют рост спроса на отдых в Абхазии, принимающей карты «Мир.»" March 9. Accessed March 13, 2022. https://sputnik-abkhazia.ru/20220309/turoperatory-prognoziruyut-rost-sprosa-na-otdykh-v-abkhazii-prinimayuschey-karty-mir-1038005187.html.

- 31. Sputnik Abkhazia. 2022. "Бжания дал поручения силовым структурам в связи с обострением ситуации в ДНР и ЛНР." February 21. Accessed March 3, 2022. https://sputnik-abkhazia.ru/20220221/bzhaniya-dal-porucheniya-silovym-strukturam-v-svyazi-s-obostreniem-situatsii-v-dnr-i-lnr--1037694543.html.
- 32. Sputnik Ossetia. 2019. "Объединение Осетии в составе России: Бибилов о главной национальной идее." December 17. Accessed March 2, 2022. https://sputnik-ossetia.ru/20191217/Obedinenie-Osetii-v-sostave-Rossii-Bibilov-oglavnoy-natsionalnoy-idee-9780234.html.
- 33. TASS. 2018. "Сурков: Южная Осетия оказала уникальную поддержку ЛНР и ДНР, признав их." August 26. Accessed March 11, 2022. https://tass.ru/politika/5491829?utm_source=google.com&utm_medium=organic&utm_campaign=google.com&utm_referrer=google.com.
- 34. TASS. 2022. "Абхазия поддерживает решение России о признании ДНР и ЛНР." February 22. Accessed February 27, 2022. https://tass.ru/mezhdunarodnaya-panorama/13792845?utm_source=google.com&utm_medium=organic&utm_campaign=google.com&utm_referrer=google.com.
- 35. TASS. 2022. "Дмитрий Вольвач: наша задача помочь Абхазии и Южной Осетии реализовать свой потенциал." March 10. Accessed March 11, 2022. https://tass.ru/interviews/14013279?utm_source=google.com&utm_medium=organic&utm_campaign=google.com&utm_referrer=google.com.